





















































chase flags and ribbons and a rubber stamp for picnic
purposes, and ‘“Mr. Reinemer stated he would donate a
box of lemons, which was accepted with thanks.” The
superintendent was also given permission to hire ‘““cars”
for the picnic, evidently referring to the streetcars which
ran from Overland all the way to the picnic site at Creve
Coeur Lake.

Construction began in June on the school in Elmwood.
The board wanted to insert a “‘union labor only’’ clause in
the contract, but were advised by their attorney that this
was discriminatory and illegal. On June 16 the board
received a petition for a special bond election to build a
school in Midland Heights. They refused to consider the
petition, however, unless its backers could get the
signatures of a majority of the voters in the school
district. On June 24 the president reported that “someone
held a meeting at Home Heights last night without his
permission.”

The period from April 1915 to April 1916 was probably
the most hectic year in Ritenour’s history. Ninety board
meetings were held during this 12-month period, 41 of
them between June and September. Although board
members must have heaved a collective sigh of relief
when the bond issues were finally approved, they were to
find that their troubles were only beginning.

Sixteen teachers were hired for the 1915-16 term and
only one made more than the $70 per month earned by the
janitor. In one of their infrequent displays of interest in
what actually went on in the classroom, the board
requested the superintendent to give them a copy of the
examination questions each quarter, “also the results of
same and the averages so the board could compare the
progress the school is making each year.” Manual
training, domestic science and art classes were added to
the senior high curriculum.

On Aug. 9 the board received ominous news — a letter
from the Commercial and Financial Council asking for
information about the dispute on the May bond election.
The board replied that as far as they knew nothing had
been done to change or question the results of the election.

It was the first reference to the possibility of serious
trouble on the horizon.

Because facilities were not ready, the board met a
week before school was to open and postponed the
beginning of the term until Oct. 4. Tension between the
board and the community continued. A resident appeared
at the Sept. 14 meeting and requested to see minutes of
previous meetings. The board refused. Finally, it was
decided that the man would be permitted to hire a
stenographer to copy portions of the minutes which he
read aloud at a special meeting later in the month.

The Great Ballot Box Mystery

On Sept. 18 “‘the great ballot box mystery” began to
unfold when the board secretary reported that he had
discovered about 5 o’clock that afternoon that ballots from
the NMay 8 election had been stolen. According to the
minutes, ‘‘this brought about quite a discussion.” At a
special meeting the following day, a reporter was present
and the hoard made plans to ‘‘have the facts published in
the newspapers’’ and to offer a $50 reward for information
leading to the arrest of the thief.
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On Sept. 28 an attorney for the firm which purchased
the bonds authorized by the May 8 election recommended
to the board “‘a conciliatory mode of procedure in regard
to the bond election agitation. He also explained the grave
results that would result to the district if any slur was put
upon paper issued by the district.”” While the situation was
never spelled out clearly in the minutes, it is evident there
was considerable speculation about the accuracy of the
reported election results. When it was feared that the
ballots might be recounted, they were either stolen or
destroyed. (So great was the effect of the controversy
upon the community that a resident who discussed the
matter with the author 62 years later said that while
“several persons were suspected,” he wouldn’t want to
‘‘name names.’")

It was not until Oct. 12, nearly a month after the
original report of the theft, that the secretary’s account of
the event was recorded in the minutes, as follows: “The
secretary was told on a Sunday about 8:30 o’clock about
three weeks before Sept. 18 by Mr. Reinemer that Dr.
Prichard would not have the ballots in the bank longer.
Mr. Reinemer volunteering to help the secretary carry
the ballots and other records to the schoolhouse which was
done. The secretary stated he intended to place the
records in the office, Mr. Reinemer having turned over
the key to Mr. Etherton. So the records were placed in one
of the wardrobes with the idea of moving to the office in
the near future.

“The secretary further stated that upon the next
occasion being a few nights later he noticed that the
records had been moved and supposed that the janitor or
Mr. Etherton had moved them in the office. However he
made efforts to discover what had been done with them.
This led to the janitor making a trip to the schoolhouse to
look for the ballots. He discovered the records and box and
reported his find to Mr. Reinemer on Friday, the 17th. Mr.,
Reinemer gave the secretary the janitor’s report
Saturday afternoon the 18th, whereupon the secretary
went directly to the schoolhouse and found the ballot box
broken open, the facts were reported as above to the board
Saturday night.”

In the minutes for Oct. 16 is a reference to “‘the suit
filed in Clayton.”” A few days later the board met with Mr.
Gardener, an attorney hired to defend the board against
charges filed by the Voters League.

The Nov. 2 meeting was an eventful one. The board’s
attorney informed them that their case would be heard on
Saturday, there were complaints from the Home Heights
community that a girder in the new building rested on
hollow tile, and a board member reported that there had
been some ‘“‘permissive shooting” near Home Heights
School and that several scholars had been hit. The latter
problem was solved by notifying the culprit’s father, who
promised ‘“‘that nothing of like nature would happen
again.”

Later in November the superintendent reported that
22 pupils were enrolled in high school classes. “He also
gave a comparison between last year and this year which
showed a good improvement especially in regard to
corporal punishment and tardiness.” A request from Mrs.
B. Williams to open a store on the Home Heights
schoolgrounds was turned down by the board.
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